MINUTES OF MIFFLINBURG BOROUGH COUNCIL February 19, 2013

PRESENT ABSENT

Robert O. Brouse, Jr., Council President

Betsy K. Robertson, Vice President

Benjaman M. Dietrich, Council Member

Bryan E. Rohland, Council Member

Michael E. Snook, Council Member

X

10 Tod M. Steese, Council Member X - Arrived at 8:10 PM
11 David M. Cooney, Mayor X

David M. Cooney, Mayor X

Jeremiah D. Runkle, Solicitor X

Douglas R. Bickhart, Chief of Police
 Margaret A. Metzger, Borough Manager
 Misty L. Ross, Assistant Secretary
 X

The regular meeting of Mifflinburg Borough Council was called to order at 7:00 PM.

Visitors present at this meeting were David Grey, Kelly Walter, Crystal Bollinger, Murrie Zlotziver, Cherie Ross, Erin Threet, Jim Emery, and Roberta Greene.

X

Mr. Brouse recessed the regular Borough Council meeting at 7:01 PM to conduct a Public Hearing to consider the application for continued financing for the Elm Street Grant for New Communities Program Elm Street Project for both the Operational and Residential Reinvestment funds from the Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED). Mr. Murrie Zlotziver, Elm Street Manager for Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association (MHRA), presented the application for continued financing for the Elm Street Grant for years four (4) and five (5). The funding will include Operational funds for the Elm Street office in the amount of \$100,000.00 and Residential Reinvestment funds in the amount of \$250,000.00 for additional funding to allow for the continuation of the Streetscape Project which will include the installation of new sidewalks, curbs, streetlights, and trees along Green Street between 5th Street and 6th Street on both sides of the street, as well as continuing the committees and other work that is designated. A new updated set of goals and objectives are part of this application to cover the next few years. There being no further comments or discussion the hearing concluded at 7:02 PM.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To approve the minutes of the Tuesday, January 15, 2013 regular meeting of Mifflinburg Borough Council.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Brouse informed Borough Council that he has reviewed Bill List #2013-02 in the amount of \$563,329.46. Borough Council action is requested to approve Bill List #2013-02.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To approve payment of Bill List #2013-02 in the amount of \$563,329.46.

Yes - Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Brouse

56 No – None

Mr. Murrie Zlotziver, Elm Street Manager for Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association (MHRA), attended tonight's meeting with regard to the application for continued financing for the Elm Street Grant for New Communities Program Elm Street Project for both the Operational and Residential Reinvestment funds from the Pennsylvania Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED). Mr. Zlotziver informed Borough Council that the application has been prepared and submitted to DCED pending Borough Council approval at tonight's meeting in terms of moving forward. Mr. Zlotziver expressed that MHRA feels that the program has been very successful over the last three (3) years. The original funding through this program has made possible the completion of the Streetscape Project on 5th Street from Market Street to Quarry Road on both sides of the street as well as on Market Street between 3rd Street and 4th Street on the North side of the street. The following three (3) committees have been formed and will continue:

- <u>Safe, Clean & Green Committee</u>: the Elm Street neighborhood in reality is safe and clean, so the committee has been working on the green aspect. Although there isn't a lot of empty space in the Elm Street neighborhood, the committee has installed a cutting garden at the Weirick House (located at 433 Green Street) and will continue that this year.
- Image & Identity Committee: the committee was 1st created to develop the MayFest Event in 2012, which will be addressed following the Elm Street Project discussion.
- Design Committee: the committee has been working on historic banners and plaques.

Mr. Zlotziver stated that there has been a lot of collaboration in the historic district between the Mifflinburg Buggy Museum (MBM) located at 598 Green Street, Preservation Mifflinburg, Inc. (PMI) which owns the Gutelius Log House Museum located at 432 Green St, and MHRA. The past two (2) summers the MBM, PMI, and MHRA have sponsored the Mifflinburg Historic Day Camp for children 6-12 years of age and will be sponsoring it again this year as part of the program. Within the upcoming two (2) years MHRA will be looking at a gateway designation as well as continuing with the New Communities Program Elm Street Project. As previously mentioned during the Public Hearing, the continuation of the Streetscape Project along Green Street between 5th and 6th Streets on both sides of the street will be part of the program this year. Additional Residential Reinvestment funds may be requested from DCED for year five (5) once the Streetscape Project has been completed. Mr. Zlotziver inquired if Borough Council has any questions regarding the New Communities Program Elm Street Project, what they've done and where they're going. A discussion was held; Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that Resolution No. 2013-04 has been prepared which authorizes the filing of a proposal for funds with the Department of DCED, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and commits the Borough share of the 10% match (\$35,000.00).

Ms. Cherie Ross, Main Street Manager for Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association (MHRA), attended tonight's meeting with regard to the MayFest Event hosted by MHRA's Main Street and Elm Street programs. Ms. Ross informed Borough Council that a new component has been added to this year's MayFest Event which is a Wine Festival. The only other closest Wine Festival in the area is located in Bloomsburg, PA. MHRA has discussed the MayFest/Wine Festival with the Mifflinburg Buggy Museum located at 598 Green Street. A layout/plan and a brief overview for the MayFest/Wine Festival have been provided for Borough Council review. Ms. Ross reported that wineries are required to provide MHRA with a copy of their insurance, including liquor liability, no later than one (1) week prior to the event; as well as submit a copy of their Pennsylvania Liquor Control Board (PLCB) License. The wineries' PLCB License applications are pending submission based upon Borough Council approval of the layout/plan since the site plan must be submitted with their application. MHRA has verified that their insurance will cover the MayFest/Wine Festival. The MayFest/Wine Festival is scheduled for Saturday, May 18, 2013. Hours are 10:00 AM to 6:00 PM for the MayFest Festival and 11:00 AM to 5:00 PM for the Wine Festival. Borough Council action is requested to close Quarry Road from 4th Street to 6th Street and 5th Street from the Elias Center for the Performing Arts (located at 212-214 South 5th Street) to Green Street.

Mr. Brouse inquired if the Public Safety Committee has discussed the proposed MayFest/Wine Festival. Mayor Cooney reported that he has spoken with the Public Safety Committee (Chief Bickhart, Mr. Robert O. Brouse, Jr., Mr. Tod M. Steese, the Fire Chief, and the Ambulance Captain) regarding the proposed MayFest/Wine Festival; the Public Safety Committee is okay with the proposed road closure as long as it's a "soft" road closure (traffic cones) to allow emergency vehicles access. This shouldn't be a problem since nothing is actually physically located on the street or Quarry Road. Additionally, the Public Safety Committee wants the residents who park on Quarry Road to be able to move those traffic cones as well as the residents on 5th Street. Mayor Cooney recommended that Borough Council authorize the closure of Quarry Road from 4th Street to 6th Street and 5th Street from the Elias Center for the Performing Arts (located at 212-214 South 5th Street) to Green Street

Mrs. Robertson inquired how many vendors MHRA is hoping to obtain for the Wine Festival. Ms. Ross reported that there are currently eight confirmed wineries for the Wine Festival which is a good number, particularly for the first year, otherwise there are too many vendors and not enough people and the vendors don't make any money. Ms. Ross clarified that this is a ticketed event and you must be 21 years old to purchase a ticket. Identification will be required at the gate and security guards will be provided for the duration of the Wine Festival.

Mrs. Robertson expressed that the Selinsgrove Beer & Wine Festival is very successful and has grown over the years. Mrs. Robertson stated that she is unsure how many years Selinsgrove has been conducting the Beer & Wine Festival but she believes Borough Council should focus on whether or not the MayFest/Wine Festival could grow like that eventually and not the wine. Ms. Ross expressed that the wineries participating in the Wine Festival have been very enthusiastic and supportive of the idea; MHRA is very encouraged.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

 MOTION: To approve the Mayfest/Wine Festival for Saturday, May 18, 2013 as outlined in the layout/plan including the "soft" road closure of Quarry Road from 4th Street to 6th Street and 5th Street from the Elias Center for the Performing Arts (located at 212-214 South 5th Street) to Green Street.

Mr. Rohland inquired what safety measure will be taken with regard to anyone who is intoxicated at the Wine Festival. Ms. Ross reported that security guards will be provided for the duration of the Wine Festival and will be authorized to remove the wristband of anyone who appears to be under the influence. The wineries are all very experienced and know when someone is intoxicated. Guidelines for wine vendors will be provided to the wineries including what to do if someone appears intoxicated, where first aid is available, no one without a wristband will be served, etc. Designated drivers will also be available.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mrs. Robertson wished Ms. Ross luck on a successful event.

Mr. David Grey, Program Analyst at SEDA-COG, attended tonight meeting to provide Borough Council with an update on the status of the demolition of the property located at 218 Chestnut Street. Demolition of the property has been completed with the exception of the final grading and seeding. Steinbacher Construction is going to grade the property and return in the spring to finish the work. Mr. Grey inquired Borough Council direction on what the step in this process is. Mr. Runkle briefly explained that the next step in this process would be to place a lien against the property for the demolition and enforcement costs. At that point Borough Council has the following two (2) options:

Option 1: Do nothing in which the lien will remain on the real estate and accrue interest at the statutory rate until eventually the property is sold, or if the current property owner would want to obtain financing or something like that, the lien would need to be satisfied.

Option 2: The Borough can proceed with execution of the lien, which the process is akin to a Sheriff sale.

A discussion was held; Mrs. Metzger reported that Borough Council action is requested at tonight's meeting to approve payment of the invoices received for the demolition. Mr. Grey informed Borough Council that there were two (2) invoices submitted for the demolition which are as follows:

Central Keystone Council of Governments (CK-COG)
 Steinbacher Enterprises, Inc.
 \$2,477.40
 \$14,672.00

Mrs. Metzger expressed that she thought the invoices submitted for the demolition should come before Borough Council due to the amount and secondly, the invoice amount for Steinbacher Enterprises, Inc. is different than the bid amount due to the additional costs incurred by the underground fuel tank that needed to be addressed. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that a copy of the invoices is included in the information tonight for their review.

Mr. Dietrich clarified that the only outstanding work remaining for the demolition of the property located at 218 Chestnut Street is that Steinbacher Enterprises, Inc. has to return in the spring to finish the seeding. Mr. Dietrich inquired what the amount is for the outstanding work. Mr. David Grey, Program Analyst at SEDA-COG, reported that he doesn't know what the amount is for the outstanding work off the top of his head. Mrs. Metzger inquired if there were any other costs incurred by the Borough for the demolition project. Mr. Jim Emery, Central Keystone Council of Government (CK-COG), reported that the Borough previously paid \$3,483.08 to the CK-COG for the demolition project. Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he has a copy of the invoice previously paid to the CK-COG, the invoice from Steinbacher Enterprises, Inc. and the current invoice from the CK-COG. Mr. Runkle stated that he can place a lien on the property for these costs; and if Steinbacher Enterprises, Inc. submits a final bill for the outstanding work he will place an additional lien on the property for that amount.

Mr. Jim Emery, Central Keystone Council of Government (CK-COG), informed Borough Council that there was a notice hanging on the door the day of demolition of the property located at 218 Chestnut Street for back taxes. Mr. Runkle inquired if he should look into the back taxes. Mr. Brouse directed Mr. Runkle to look into the back taxes.

210 Mr. Runkle to look into the back tax

Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he was contacted by Mr. Landon Scholl; Mr. Scholl is interested in purchasing the property located at 218 Chestnut Street. Mr. Runkle stated that he provided Mr. Scholl with basically the same information as he has provided to Borough Council tonight. Mr. Scholl was very interested in trying to find Mr. Nelson Kim Jones, owner of the property located at 218 Chestnut Street, and negotiating a private deal. Mr. Runkle encouraged Mr. Scholl to attend tonight's meeting; however, Mr. Scholl is not present at tonight's meeting.

Mr. Dietrich clarified that Borough Council approves payment of the invoices to Steinbacher Enterprises, Inc. and the Central Keystone Council of Governments (CK-COG); and SEDA-COG will issue the checks and mail them.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Bryan E. Rohland

MOTION: To approve payment of the invoice to Steinbacher Enterprises, Inc. in the amount of \$14,672.00 as well as the Central Keystone Council of Governments (CK-COG) in the amount of \$2,477.40 for the demolition of the property located at 218 Chestnut Street.

Yes - Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Brouse

No - None

Ms. Kelly Walter, Director of the Herr Memorial Library located at 500 Market Street, provided Borough Council with an update on the 2012 Keystone Recreation, Park and Conservation Fund Grant Program for Public Library Facilities. Ms. Walter thanked Borough Council for their support with the Keystone Library Grant; however notification has been received from the Pennsylvania Department of Education that the Keystone Library Grant submitted was not selected for funding this year. A copy of the correspondence is included in the information tonight.

Ms. Kelly Walter also noted that she is present at tonight's meeting along with Ms. Roberta Greene, Director of the Union County Library System (UCLS), regarding the 2013 Summer Reading Program titled "Dig Into Reading". The three (3) libraries in the Union County Library System (Herr Memorial Library, Public Library of Union County, and the West End Library) plan to hold a joint summer reading kick off celebration on Wednesday, June 5, 2013 from 5:30 PM to 7:30 PM at the Mifflinburg Community Park. Borough Council action is requested to approve the following:

- 1. Use of the park/grassy area.
- 2. Reserve a few picnic tables at the pavilion.
- 3. Reserve the gazebo with electricity.

Ms. Walter reminded Borough Council that the UCLS held a summer reading kick off celebration at the Mifflinburg Community Park in 2010. Mrs. Metzger felt the summer reading kick off celebration required Borough Council action since it was held in Lewisburg in 2011 and 2012.

Mrs. Metzger explained that she felt the summer reading kick off celebration required Borough Council action since they enacted Resolution No. 2010-04; a resolution authorizing the Mifflinburg Community Park Pavilions Reservation Policy. The policy became effective January 1, 2011 for all rentals made after the policy effective date. In accord with the Pavilions Reservation Policy, special events held at the Mifflinburg Park/Pool must be pre-approved by Borough Council or the Borough Manager and will require a security deposit in the amount of \$250.00. An application along with a Terms and Conditions Agreement must be completed and submitted along with payment prior to reserving the pavilions.

Ms. Roberta Greene, Director of the Union County Library System (UCLS) expressed that the UCLS would like to bring the 2013 Summer Reading Program titled "Dig Into Reading" to Mifflinburg this year and they believe the Mifflinburg Community Park is a great location for the summer reading kick off celebration. Ms. Greene stated that the UCLS would be happy to comply with the required security deposit in the amount of \$250.00 as well as complete the application along with the Terms and Conditions Agreement. The UCLS can also provide a certificate of insurance for the event.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Michael E. Snook

2.68

 MOTION: To approve Ms. Walter's request to reserve the gazebo, a few picnic tables at the pavilion, and the grassy area at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool on Wednesday, June 5, 2013 from 5:30 PM to 7:30 PM for the Union County Library System (Herr Memorial Library, Public Library of Union County, and the West End Library) to hold a joint summer reading kick off celebration for the 2013 Summer Reading Program titled "Dig Into Reading".

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Ms. Crystal Bollinger informed Borough Council that she is present at tonight's meeting in place of Ms. Jane Hunter, Postmaster for the Mifflinburg Post Office located at 10 N. 4th Street, to request Borough Council consideration to convert Cherry Street to a one-way street to increase safety. Ms. Bollinger explained that there have been several close calls and near accidents with mail carriers and individuals on Cherry Street. The United States Postal Service (USPS) has a policy that all accidents are preventable; a notification of termination is given immediately to mail carriers involved in any accident, no matter how minor the accident is. Ms. Bollinger stated that if Cherry Street is not converted to a one-way street, the Mifflinburg Post Office will relocate the USPS Collection Stations (blue mailbox) located on Cherry Street to Walnut Street.

Mayor Cooney reported that in order to convert Cherry Street to a one-way street the Mifflinburg Police Department would be required to complete the necessary traffic study which would consist of Chief Bickhart or himself, or both of them, observing the traffic on Cherry Street. Mayor Cooney stated that this is a unique situation in that Cherry Street is located behind his property at 358 Chestnut Street, so he is aware of the problems. Mayor Cooney affirmed that he has witnessed actual accidents on Cherry Street and that he drives east on Cherry Street everyday when leaving his property where there have been numerous incidents when other vehicles nearly collided head-on with him. Mayor Cooney inquired about the status of the ordinance revisions with regard to the no parking ordinance and the stop intersection portion of the ordinance to incorporate Miriam Street. Mr. Runkle reminded Borough Council that there were numerous revisions that needed to be made to the ordinance and it needed to be a more comprehensive amendment. The ordinance has not been prepared; a meeting has been scheduled with Chief Bickhart to continue working on the amendments. A discussion was held; Mayor Cooney stated that he has spoke with the Public Safety Committee and they are recommending that Borough Council take action to advertise to amend §17-114 of the Mifflinburg Borough Code of Ordinances to convert Cherry Street from 4th Street to 3rd to a one-way street traveling east.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Michael E. Snook

MOTION: To advertise to amend §17-114 of the Mifflinburg Borough Code of Ordinances to convert Cherry Street from 4th Street to 3rd to a one-way street traveling east.

Yes - Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mr. Brouse

320 No - None

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To approve the Mifflinburg Borough Zoning Report for January 2013 and accept the payment from the Central Keystone Council of Government (CK-COG) in the amount of \$17.21.

Yes - Mr. Snook, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Brouse

No – None

Mrs. Robertson inquired about the Sign/Business at 373 Chestnut Street on the Mifflinburg Borough Zoning Report for January 2013. Mayor Cooney reported that Ms. Karen Straub opened up a business called "Shop N Save".

Mr. Brouse informed Borough Council that action is required to approve the Elm Street Grant application by adopting Resolution No. 2013-04; authorizing the filing of a proposal for funds with the Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED), Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and commits to the required matching funds. Borough Council action is requested on this matter.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To adopt Resolution No. 2013-04; authorizing the filing of a proposal for funds with the Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED), Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and commits to the required matching funds.

Mrs. Metzger clarified that the application for continued Elm Street Grant funding must be filed by the Borough of Mifflinburg as the Grantee, and requires that the Borough make a 10% match (\$35,000.00).

Yes - Mr. Dietrich, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Brouse

No - Mr. Rohland

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that in addition to Resolution No. 2013-04; authorizing the filing of a proposal for funds with the Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED), Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and commits to the required matching funds, Borough Council action is also required to approve the Municipal-Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association, Inc. (MHRA) Elm Street Grant Cooperative Agreement and the Payroll Services Agreement between the Borough and MHRA. Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that in previous discussion, Borough Council requested that MHRA provide them with assurance that should the Elm Street Grant be denied by DCED, MHRA understood that Mr. Murrie Zlotziver was their employee and they would be responsible for his salary. MHRA has provided Resolution 1/2013; a resolution acknowledging MHRA's pledge to cover Mr. Murrie Zlotziver's salary should the grant be denied. A copy of the Municipal-Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association, Inc. (MHRA) Elm Street Grant Cooperative Agreement, the Payroll Services Agreement, as well as MHRA's Resolution 1/2013 has been included in the information tonight for Borough Council review. Borough Council action is requested on this matter.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To approve the Municipal-Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association, Inc. (MHRA) Elm Street Grant Cooperative Agreement between the Borough of Mifflinburg and MHRA and also the Payroll Services Agreement between the Borough of Mifflinburg and MHRA for the Elm Street Manager for MHRA.

Yes - Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Brouse

No - None

Mrs. Metzger inquired if Borough Council action is required to adopt MHRA's Resolution 1/2013; a resolution acknowledging MHRA's pledge to cover Mr. Murrie Zlotziver's salary should the Elm Street Grant be denied. Mr. Runkle stated that he doesn't believe Borough Council action is necessary to acknowledge MHRA's Resolution 1/2013; a resolution acknowledging MHRA's pledge to cover Mr. Murrie Zlotziver's salary should the Elm Street Grant be denied. Borough Council received a copy of the resolution and the minutes of the Tuesday, February 19, 2013 regular meeting of Mifflinburg Borough Council will reflect the resolution.

Mrs. Metzger reported that the PennDOT Central Office has rejected the Reimbursement Agreement for the Third Street Utility Relocation Project. This will require that a revised Reimbursement Agreement be prepared and approved by Union County, the Borough, and PennDOT sometime in the near future. PennDOT will not permit a project to be put out to bid, unless there is an approved Reimbursement Agreement in place, therefore this may delay this project until the next construction year. A discussion was held; Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she will keep them posted.

Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., informed Borough Council that she attended a meeting with PennDOT at the Borough Office to discuss the Third Street Utility Relocation Project. The only other follow-up that came out of the meeting with PennDOT was not only is the reimbursements and right-of-way stuff holding PennDOT up, they are also having some issues with the plan submission. It's anticipated that the Third Street Utility Relocation Project is not likely to start in the next few months. Mrs. Metzger stated that the Third Street Utility Relocation Project will remain untouched until the Borough receives the go ahead from PennDOT. Mr. Brouse inquired if the Borough will have to wait two (2) years to receive their money. Mrs. Metzger reported that the Borough will probably have to wait two (2) years to receive their money. A discussion was held; Mr. Brouse expressed that he believes the Borough should send Union County an invoice. Mrs. Metzger clarified that she will prepare and send an invoice to Union County; however, without an agreement Union County is not going to send the money either.

Mrs. Metzger reported that Don E. Bower, Inc., contractor for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project, has completed the preliminary utility work. The project is currently on winter break status and regular construction and the detour for this project should resume on Monday, March 25, 2013. The contractor plans to begin the required work at the Forest Hill Road intersection at that time. That work is estimated to continue through the first full weekend in April, after which they will move operations to Eighth Street and continue working east. The detour will be observed beginning on or around Tuesday, April 9, 2013 and continue through Thursday, October 31, 2013.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that Don E. Bower, Inc. has scheduled the next Public Meeting for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project for Wednesday, March 6, 2013 at 7:00 PM at the Mifflinburg Middle School LGI. The Borough has sent letters to every property owner and business along Chestnut Street and Market Street since the detour for this project will be on Market Street. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she has received an agenda for the Public Meeting via email and she will forward it to them.

Mrs. Robertson inquired if the Borough issued their own press release in order to notify the residents and business owners of the Public Meeting for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project that is scheduled for Wednesday, March 6, 2013 at 7:00 PM. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that the Borough has placed an article in the "Mifflinburg News & Views" for February 2013 and on the Borough's website, as well as sent letters to every property owner and business along Chestnut Street and Market Street. PennDOT was going to issue a press release in order to notify the residents and business owners of the Public Meeting.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that Mayor Cooney has received a request from the Memorial Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410 requesting that they be granted permission to conduct their Annual Memorial Day Ceremony at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool.

Mayor Cooney reported that he spoke with Mr. Hall Solomon; Mr. Solomon stated that the Memorial Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410 do not intend on conducting the Annual Memorial Day Ceremony at the Mifflinburg Cemetery this year and that the Annual Memorial Day Parade has been canceled this year due to the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project. The Memorial Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410 is requesting Borough Council action to approve the following:

- 1. Conduct the Annual Memorial Day Ceremony at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool.
- 2. Close the Mifflinburg Community Swimming Pool early.
- 3. Use of the park/grassy area.
- 4. Reserve the gazebo.

44

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that in accord with the Pavilions Reservation Policy, special 453 events held at the Mifflinburg Park/Pool must be pre-approved by Borough Council or the Borough 454 455

Manager and will require a security deposit in the amount of \$250.00. An application along with a

Terms and Conditions Agreement must be completed and submitted along with payment prior to 456

reserving the pavilions. Mrs. Metzger expressed that she believes it's unfair to require that the Memorial 457

Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410 pay the security deposit since they're kind of being 458 459

forced to move by the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project.

Mr. Dietrich inquired if anyone spoke with Mr. Ron Bollinger, Park Director, regarding the Annual Memorial Day Ceremony. Mrs. Metzger reported that she has spoke with Mr. Ron Bollinger, Park Director, regarding the Annual Memorial Day Ceremony and he is okay with the event.

464 Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that the Annual Memorial Day Ceremony is schedule for 465 Monday, May 27, 2013 at 6:00 PM. 466

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich 468 Second by: Michael E. Snook 469

460

461

462

463

467

470

471

472

473

474 475

476

477

478

479

480 481

482

483

484

485

486 487 488

489 490

491

492

493

494

495 496

497 498 499

500 501

502

503 504

505

506

507

MOTION: To approve the Memorial Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410's request to conduct their Annual Memorial Day Ceremony at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool on Monday, May 27, 2013 at 6:00 PM, utilizing the gazebo and grassy area, and closing the Mifflinburg Community Swimming Pool early.

Mr. Dietrich inquired if he should amend the previous motion to approve the Memorial Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410's request to conduct their Annual Memorial Day Ceremony at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool on Monday, May 27, 2013 at 6:00 PM, utilizing the gazebo and grassy area, and closing the Mifflinburg Community Swimming Pool early; to include that the security deposit in the amount of \$250.00 be waived.

Mr. Brouse stated that the motion to approve the Memorial Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410's request to conduct their Annual Memorial Day Ceremony at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool on Monday, May 27, 2013 at 6:00 PM, utilizing the gazebo and grassy area, and closing the Mifflinburg Community Swimming Pool early; should be amended to include that the security deposit in the amount of \$250.00 be waived.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Michael E. Snook

MOTION: To amend the previous motion to approve the Memorial Day Committee of the American Legion Post 410's request to conduct their Annual Memorial Day Ceremony at the Mifflinburg Community Park/Pool on Monday, May 27, 2013 at 6:00 PM, utilizing the gazebo and grassy area, and closing the Mifflinburg Community Swimming Pool early; to include that the security deposit in the amount of \$250.00 be waived.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mrs, Metzger provided Borough Council with an updated on the sewer EDU's accepted from the eleven (11) distributed at the Tuesday, October 16, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting. The Borough has received payment for all of the Sewer EDU's distributed during the first round of distributions under the 2012 connection ban.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she and Mr. Jason Mitchell, Borough Public Works Supervisor, have been working on compiling and quantifying the information for the next Corrective Action Plan quarterly update report. As a part of this work, they are obtaining prices from firms that can complete flow monitoring and reporting information in order to help them quantify the flows.

Mr. Runkle provided Borough Council with an update on the status of the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street. Mr. Alan Wagner, Wagner's Surveying, has surveyed and prepared the Subdivision & Land Development Plan for the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street and the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street. The subdivision plan was presented to the Mifflinburg Planning Commission at tonight's meeting and they have approved the plan with two (2) conditions. Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he circulated a proposed deed for the Old Borough Building via email this afternoon based on the subdivision plan. The next step is to proceed with the closing unless Borough Council desires to re-do the eastern boundary line. There were some comments made regarding the eastern boundary line but there was never any consensus received via email. Mr. Runkle clarified that if Borough Council decides to re-do the eastern boundary line; the subdivision plan would need to be re-submitted to the Mifflinburg Planning Commission for approval. A discussion was held; Mr. Brouse stated that he has no desire of re-doing the eastern boundary line. Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he would proceed with the closing which is tentatively scheduled for Monday, February 25, 2013. Mr. Runkle requested that Borough Council ensure they review the deed description regarding the demolition of the building as well as the easement regarding the monument area, and notify him if there is content missing prior to Thursday February 21, 2013. Mr. Runkle also informed Borough Council that he will either have a reservation of an easement to add to the deed or execute a separate easement agreement to allow the Borough to relocate the sewer lateral from the front of the property to the rear.

Mrs. Metzger reported that one (1) of the large pumps located in the Headworks of the Wastewater Treatment Plant has stopped working. In the process of removing this pump for repair it was noted that there were several deficiencies in the installation of these pumps. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she has been working with RAM Industrial Services and HRG, Inc. to determine the best fix for this problem. This will likely be a very expensive repair. Initial quotes to replace the pump exceed \$45,000, in addition to that cost the Borough will also have to correct some plumbing issues and service some of the other pumps at this installation. This maintenance work will have to be completed as soon as possible due to the fact that Spring, our wettest time of year, is just around the corner. Mrs. Metzger expressed that the Treatment Plant Operators like the idea of a submersible pump; however, a submersible pump changes the installation, which will require some modifications to the construction of the building. The cost for a new submersible pump is estimated at \$43,000.00 including installation. Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., clarified that a submersible pump is a different kind of pump that the Treatment Plant Operators suggested because it's a type of pump they are familiar and comfortable with. Mrs. Threet illustrated on the white board a quick diagram of the Headworks of the Wastewater Treatment Plant and the differences between the vertical pump and a submersible pump. Mrs. Threet detailed the modifications that would be required to the construction of the building as well as the costs involved. The overall cost to remove the current pump and make it submersible is approximately \$85,500,00 for one (1) pump. Mr. Metzger reported that the Borough has worked out a rental agreement with Gutelius Excavating, Inc. since one (1) pump can't keep up during a heavy rain storm. Mr. Metzger informed Borough Council that there is another pump located in the Headworks of the Wastewater Treatment Plant that has begun making a clunking noise and she is recommending that pump be repaired right away as well. Mrs. Metzger clarified that she is basing her recommendation to a submersible pump based on what the operators are telling her. Mrs. Metzger expressed that she understands the submersible pump is more expensive and that she is worried about the bid requirements; if the Borough has to bid this work they're in trouble since we're in the rainy season and the Headworks of the Wastewater Treatment Plant will overflow. A discussion was held; Mrs. Threet explained how the pumps in the Headworks of the Wastewater Treatment Plant were designed and supposed to operate verses how the pumps are actually operating. Mr. Brouse recommended that Borough Council take action to authorize Mrs. Metzger to make the necessary emergency repairs at the Wastewater Treatment Plant to get it operational.

Motion by: Bryan E. Rohland Second by: Michael E. Snook

MOTION: To authorize Mrs. Metzger to make the necessary emergency repairs at the Wastewater Treatment Plant to get it operational.

Yes - Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mr. Brouse

576 No - None

517

518

519

520

521

522

523

524

525

526

527

528

529

530

531

532

533

534

535 536

537

538

539

540

541

542

543

544

545

546

547

548

549

550

551

552

553

554

555

556

557

558

559

560

561

562

563

564

565

566 567

568 569

570

571

572 573

574 575

Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., presented Borough Council with the Engineer's Report for February 2013. A copy of the Engineer's Report is included in the information tonight. Mrs. Threet provided Borough Council with the following brief summary of the various miscellaneous engineering services that HRG, Inc. has provided:

- Review of contractor and PennDOT question for the Chestnut Street Reconstruction Project
 on the Borough's behalf and associated coordination and distribution. Mrs. Threet inquired
 if she is required to be present at the Public Meeting. Mr. Brouse informed Mrs. Threet
 that she is not required to be present at the Public Meeting unless she wants to attend the
 meeting as a visitor.
- Assistance and coordination related to the upcoming Third Street Bridge Replacement Project and associated utility relocation, including a meeting with Borough Representatives.
- Discussions and assistance regarding infiltration & inflow quantity for the Borough's use in reporting Corrective Action Plan (CAP) updates to Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (PA DEP).
- Assistance in reviewing information, providing guidance and obtaining quotes related to the malfunction of one of the larger raw water pumps at the wastewater Treatment Plant.

Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., reported that HRG, Inc. is also in the process of preparing the Borough's Annual Chapter 94 Report. HRG, Inc. plan to have a draft of the report to Borough Staff for review in the next few weeks.

Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., informed Borough Council that HRG, Inc. has learned that Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (PA DEP) failed to notify the Borough of their approval of the Long Term 2 Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule (LT2) Sampling Plan Submission. In email correspondence from PA DEP dated Wednesday, February 6, 2013, they stated that "the plan is fine" and that the Borough should begin sampling after submitting a revised sampling schedule. HRG, Inc. intends to revise the schedule and submit it to PA DEP so that sampling can begin on Tuesday, February 26, 2013.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that when the Borough went to obtain the reading from the transducers in the monitoring well around the wetland, which the Borough is required to obtain and share with the Susquehanna River Basin Commission (SRBC) while they're doing this testing, the monitoring well was frozen and the transducers aren't reading. The cold weather also apparently impacted the battery life; the batteries are dead and the Borough can't get the batteries out to charge them since they are frozen in the wells. The Borough is currently trying to figure out how to charge the battery so when the monitoring well does thaw the transducers can continue to monitor. The recommendation is to hook-up a laptop to the battery and let it charge. The other option would be to remove the batteries and plug them into a desktop, but that's not going to work since the monitoring well is frozen and they can't be removed. Mrs. Erin Threet, HRG, Inc., reported that she has been trying to contact the SRBC all day regarding this matter. Mrs. Threet expressed that she hopes the SRBC states that its winter, take a tape measure and use that for your whole winter reading and they'll accept that.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that the Borough has an agreement with the Lycoming County Resource Management for the disposal of municipal sewage sludge; this agreement expired on Monday, December 31, 2012. Lycoming County Resource Management is proposing to renew this agreement for two (2) years with a non-void clause added to the agreement which would allow them to raise rates with a sixty (60) day notice. If the Borough doesn't accept the rate increase then the contract would be voided. Mr. Runkle spoke with Ms. Ellen V. Montis, Residual Waste Specialist for Lycoming County Resource Management, regarding the non-void clause. Mr. Runkle has received and reviewed the revised agreement and is recommending Borough Council action to approve the two (2) year contract extension with all other terms to be the same.

Motion by: Bryan E. Rohland Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To approve the two (2) year contract extension with Lycoming County Resource Management for the disposal of municipal sewage sludge with all other terms to be the same.

Yes - Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Brouse

642 No - None

Mrs. Metzger requested that the Annual Spring Drop-Off event be scheduled for the following dates:

•	Wednesday, April 24, 2013	12:00 PM-8:00 PM
•	Thursday, April 25, 2013	12:00 PM-8:00 PM
٠	Friday, April 26, 2013	12:00 PM-8:00 PM
•	Saturday, April 27, 2013	8:00 AM-12:00 PM

Borough Council action is requested to approve the dates for the Annual Spring Drop-Off Event and to solicit a bid for hauling fees for this project. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that these dates are within the Great American Cleanup Event, which will allow us to take advantage of the absence of tipping fees at the landfill for our event.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To approve the dates for the Annual Spring Drop-Off event for April 24-26, 2013 (12:00-8:00 pm) and April 27, 2012 (8:00 am-12:00 pm) and authorize Mrs. Metzger to solicit a bid for hauling fees for this project.

Yes - Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Brouse

No - None

Mrs. Metzger announced that the Borough will publicize in the Mifflinburg News & Views that there will be random Photo ID checks during this years Annual Spring Drop-Off event.

Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that she, Mr. Brouse, and Mayor Cooney met with representatives from Yorktowne and Ritzcraft on Wednesday, December 12, 2012. These companies were looking for information about the Borough's electric rates and for any cost saving/reduction measures that could be offered. It was determined that Mrs. Metzger would consult with the Borough's Electrical Consultant, Mr. Jim Havrilla of Utility Engineers, PC, on this matter. Mrs. Metzger updated Borough Council that the Borough and Mr. Havrilla met with the consultant for Yorktowne, Inc. on Friday, January 18, 2013 at 9:30 AM. Yorktowne, Inc. sent a letter to the Borough requesting that the Borough consider amending the Electric ordinance to allow for customer owned generation and that the Borough consider selling a portion of the infrastructure serving their facilities to them to allow them to consolidate services. Mr. Joe Zimmerman, Borough Electrical Foreman, and Mr. Havrilla are working on a proposal for this request. Mrs. Metzger requested that a Utility Committee meeting be scheduled to consider these as well as other utility matters.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she has requested that the Borough's Electrical Consultant, Mr. Jim Havrilla of Utility Engineers, PC, submit a proposal to assist the Borough in bidding and selecting an automated metering infrastructure (AMI) system. This matter can also be considered by the Utility Committee during the requested Utility Committee Meeting.

Mrs. Metzger reported that the Utility Committee also needs to review and revise the sewer ordinance to add language to make it easier to require privately owned developments to fix problem areas so they're not contributing to the Borough's problems.

Mr. Snook scheduled a Utility Committee meeting for Tuesday, March 5, 2013 at 7:00 PM.

Mrs. Metzger reported that members of the Building Committee and the Mifflinburg Hose Company met on Tuesday, January 22, 2013 at 7:00 PM at the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street to discuss the Mifflinburg Hose Company. After a tour and discussion, the Building Committee determined that it would be best to have a Structural Engineer review the building to help determine what necessary repairs should be completed together with the estimated costs for those repairs. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she has prepared a Request for Proposals (RFP) for Structural Engineering Services. A copy of the RFP is included in the information tonight for Borough Council review. Mrs. Metzger requested Borough Council action to authorize her to solicit a RFP for Structural Engineering Services.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Tod M. Steese

712 Second 1

 MOTION: To authorize Mrs. Metzger to solicit a Request for Proposals (RFP) for Structural Engineering Services to review the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street to help determine what necessary repairs should be completed together with the estimated costs for those repairs.

Mr. Rohland stated that someone other than a Structural Engineer might be qualified to review the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street to help determine what necessary repairs should be completed together with the estimated costs for those repairs. A discussion was held; Mrs. Metzger explained the reasons for obtaining a Structural Engineer to perform these services.

Yes - Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Brouse

No - None

Mrs. Metzger requested an executive session to discuss Personnel related matters.

Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that Mr. Ron Bollinger, Park Director, is requesting that the following Mifflinburg Park/Pool employees be hired for the 2013 season:

Jacqueline Beck	Jessica Lloyd	Micah Bollinger
Sam Chlebowski	Gillian Allen	Alexia Erb
Caitlin Wells	Jared Moser	Tessa Woodring
Hannah Schultz	Katie Sauers	Kyle Failor
Maura McGlaughlin	Erica Dehaas	Dylan Yost
Mark Deford	Marc Bollinger	Marie Caruso

A copy of the memo dated Friday, February 11, 2013 is included in the information tonight. Borough Council action is requested on this matter. Mrs. Metzger clarified that the Mifflinburg Park/Pool employees listed above are only the rehires from the 2012 season. It is anticipated that Mr. Ron Bollinger, Park Director, will provide Borough Council with a list of new Mifflinburg Park/Pool employees for the 2013 season at the Tuesday, March 19, 2013 regular Borough Council meeting.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To hire the Mifflinburg Park/Pool employees for the 2013 season as listed and recommended by Mr. Ron Bollinger, Park Director, in the memo dated Friday, February 11, 2013.

Yes - Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Brouse

No - None

Mrs. Metzger reported that in accordance with Section II - Closeout Guidelines for Contracts with State Funding \$100,000.00 or More, all Pennsylvania Department of Community & Economic Development (PA DCED) contracts funded 100 percent with state funds in the amount of \$100,000.00 or more require the submission of an audit ("Project Audit") of the contract within 120 days after the contract termination date or 120 days after the termination of contract activities, whichever comes first. The format of the audit report must comply with Section D of this section to be acceptable by the PA DCED. Annual financial statement audits or financial statements from Federal Single Audits may not be substituted for a financial compliance (project) audit. The Elm Street Grant for New Communities Program Elm Street Project termination date is Tuesday, March 12, 2013. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that she has emailed Mr. Neal Lewis, Lewis, Barlett, Klees, and requested that he provide a cost for this work. Mr. Lewis has indicated that he would complete some of the work while he is at the Borough Office to complete the 2012 Audit and finish up some of the compliance work later. If the Borough would allow Mr. Lewis to wait until after the tax deadline of Monday, April 15, 2013, he is willing to complete the remaining work for \$750.00. Mrs. Metzger expressed that she believes \$750.00 is a reasonable price; normally this work would be around \$1,250.00. The Borough has budgeted \$2,000.00 for this work in the 2013 Budget. Borough Council action is requested to authorize Mr. Lewis to complete the closeout audit for the Elm Street Grant for New Communities Program Elm Street Project in the amount of \$750.00.

776 Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich777 Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To authorize Mr. Neal Lewis, Lewis, Barlett, Klees, to complete the closeout audit for the Elm Street Grant for New Communities Program Elm Street Project in the amount of \$750.00.

Yes - Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mr. Brouse

No – None

Mr. Brouse inquired if Borough Council action is requested to consider opening up a Maintenance I position under the Nonuniformed Employment Contract and authorize Mrs. Metzger to post this vacancy in accord with Article 7, §7.5. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that they can take action to consider opening up a Maintenance I position under the Nonuniformed Employee Contract and authorize Mrs. Metzger to post this vacancy in accord with Article 7, §7.5 or wait to discuss this matter during executive session. Mrs. Metzger reminded Borough Council that they took action at the Tuesday, May 15, 2012 regular Borough Council meeting to accept Mr. Dennis Weaver's notice of retirement as a Borough maintenance employee effective Sunday, June 3, 2012; and to authorize Mrs. Metzger to advertise the vacancy for the Borough maintenance position. It was determined that the vacancy would be advertised for the Maintenance II position rather than a Maintenance I. Mrs. Metzger explained that in accord with the Job Classifications, the Maintenance I position requires that you need to have eight (8) years proven work experience in municipal public works including extensive skills in utility, street, storm water and public property maintenance; of which five (5) years are in direct municipal maintenance work in the Borough. Borough Council action is requested on this matter.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Betsy K. Robertson

MOTION: To authorize Mrs. Metzger to post the vacancy for the Borough Maintenance I position in accord with Article 7, §7.5 of the Nonuniformed Employment Contract.

Approved via unanimous voice vote.

Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that they received a copy of the Monthly Police Report for January 2013 included in the information tonight.

Mayor Cooney presented Borough Council with some Monthly Highlights for the Mifflinburg Police
Department for January 2013. Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that the 2013 Dodge Charger
has returned from Keystone Communication today. Borough Council action is requested to advertise for
sealed bids for the sale of the 2008 Dodge Charger for the Mifflinburg Police Department.

Motion by: Benjaman M. Dietrich Second by: Tod M. Steese

MOTION: To advertise for sealed bids for the sale of the 2008 Dodge Charger for the Mifflinburg Police Department.

Yes - Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Brouse

827 No – None

Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that Chief Bickhart has provided an explanation for specific calls in McClure. Mr. Brouse requested that Chief Bickhart provide an explanation (time, miles, hours, etc.) for specific calls in any Townships without a Police Force that the Mifflinburg Police Department provides assistance to. Mr. Brouse explained that he is trying to obtain numbers in order to push for legislation to enforce that Townships without a Police Force have to pay for assistance provided by other Police Department.

Mrs. Robertson requested an executive session to discuss Personnel matters.

Mr. Snook reminded Borough Council that there is a Utility Committee meeting schedule for Tuesday, March 5, 2013 at 7:00 PM.

Mayor Cooney presented Borough Council with an update for the Mifflinburg Regional Economic Development (MRED) Alliance. There was a MRED Alliance meeting held this month. Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that a walking tour of the downtown has been schedule for next month. Ms. Cherie Ross, Main Street Manager for Mifflinburg Heritage & Revitalization Association (MHRA), would like to formalize the description of the businesses that are available in the downtown and take a more creative approach.

Mayor Cooney provided Borough Council with an update on the following businesses in the Borough:

PA Collector, Dave Barrett, opened up shop at the Old bus garage, located at 52 E. Chestnut Street.
 Ms. Karen Straub opened up a business called "Shop N Save" located at 373 Chestnut

Street.

Mr. Runkle reminded Borough Council that there is a meeting scheduled with Chief Bickhart to continue

 working on the ordinance revisions with regard to the no parking ordinance and the stop intersection portion of the ordinance to incorporate Miriam Street. The meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, February 27, 2013.

Mr. Runkle reported that Chief Bickhart has contacted him to inquire if the Mifflinburg Police Department would open themselves up to any kind of liability and/or litigation risks if a Mifflinburg Police Officer, who is a certified TASER instructor, instructs TASER Training to other Police Departments and the Police Department inappropriately TASER somebody. Mr. Runkle informed Chief Bickhart that the Mifflinburg Police Department would open themselves up to liability and/or litigation risks. An agreement would be required between the Mifflinburg Police Department and the other Police Department which states that the Police Department agrees to hold harmless and indemnify the Mifflinburg Police Department from all liability, loss, costs and obligation of any and every kind on account of or arising out of any injuries or losses incurred by the other Police Department, however occurring, arising out of any TASER Electronic Control Device (ECD) Exposure. Mr. Runkle stated that he was thinking a one (1) or two (2) page boilerplate and that the most important part would be to sign a whole harmless and indemnity of the agreement; however you can't waive the third parties right's to file a suit. Therefore the Mifflinburg Police Department could still be dragged into something in theory but the other Police Department would have to fulfill the Mifflinburg Police Department's legal defense and cover the cost if there would be any kind of recovery by the third party. A discussion was held: Mr. Runkle inquired if Borough Council wants him to keep working on this or wait until Borough Council speaks with Chief Bickhart. Mr. Brouse directed Mr. Runkle to wait until Borough Council speaks with Chief Bickhart.

Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that he will be attending the following events:

- He will be issuing a letter of congratulations to Tyler Lauver, a Cub Scout from Mifflinburg Pack 3520, for officially earning the rank of Eagle Scout. An Eagle Scout ceremony has been scheduled for Sunday, April 7, 2013.
- The Mifflinburg American Legion Post 410 and the Mifflinburg Moose will be cosponsoring the Annual Easter Egg Hunt at the VFW Carnival Grounds on Saturday, March 23, 2013 at 10:00 AM.
- He will be a guest reader for Dr. Seuss Night at the Mifflinburg Elementary School on Friday, March 1, 2013 at 6:30 PM.
- He will be speaking to the Mifflinburg Kiwanis on Monday, February 25, 2013.
- The second "Artists Among Us" event is scheduled for Wednesday February 27, 2013 at 7:30 PM in the Mifflinburg Bank & Trust Company Community Room located at 250 E. Chestnut Street. The featured presenter will be Ms. Bridget Catherman, a resident located at 663 Grand Valley Road, who will be teaching about Fraktur Folk Art, a type of Pennsylvania German folk art.

Mayor Cooney reported that he spoke with an individual who is interested in opening up a restaurant in the Borough. The individual already has a location in mind.

Mrs. Robertson inquired about the status of the property located at 246 Chestnut Street. Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that the property was found in deplorable condition. The property owner ended up in a nursing home and to his knowledge has never returned. Mr. Graham C. Showalter, an Attorney at Law out of Lewisburg, is executor of the property owner's affairs. Mayor Cooney stated that he noticed the property was listed as a tax sale property in the last notification that was published in the newspaper. Mrs. Metzger reported that there has been several issue with this property.

Mayor Cooney informed Borough Council that Mr. Landon Scholl has contacted him with regard to purchasing the property located at 218 Chestnut Street. Mayor Cooney suggested some properties to Mr. Scholl that are in the process of being declared uninhabitable or are empty incase he is looking to rehab. Mayor Cooney provided Mr. Scholl with a list of properties and the contact information for each property.

Mr. Brouse inquired about the status of the property located at 403 Thompson Street. Mr. Runkle stated that Mr. Jim Emery, Central Keystone Council of Government (CK-COG), contacted him to inquire what the next step would be in the process. Mr. Runkle informed Mr. Emery that the CK-COG needs to determine whether the property is repairable or not and then issue the appropriate order. Mr. Emery stated that the CK-COG can't determine whether the property is repairable or not until observing the inside of the property. Mr. Runkle directed Mr. Emery to contact the property owner to request permission to enter the property; if the property owner won't grant Mr. Emery permission to enter the property, then the Borough would begin the process for a search warrant and go from there.

Mr. Brouse inquired about the status of the property located at 67-69 Chestnut Street. Mrs. Metzger informed Borough Council that the last she heard there was a sale pending on the property. Mayor Cooney explained that there are four (4) or five (5) siblings involved in the estate and they were waiting for the one (1) sibling to sign.

Mr. Brouse inquired about the status of the property located at 131 Chestnut Street. Mrs. Metzger reported that the property owner has an active building permit. In accord with the *Pennsylvania Code*, §403.63-Grant, denial and effect of permits, an active permit may be valid for no more than five (5) years from its issue date.

Mr. Brouse informed Borough Council that the Finance Committee meeting scheduled for Tuesday, February 24, 2013 has been canceled. The meeting will be rescheduled sometime in March.

Mr. Runkle informed Borough Council that he forgot to mention about an outstanding title issue with regard to the Old Borough Building located at 333 Chestnut Street and the Mifflinburg Hose Company Building located at 325 Chestnut Street. There is an agreement of sale on record for the little parcel that belonged to Mifflinburg Bank Corporate that was essentially an installment contract; however there was never a deed recorded. Mr. Runkle clarified that the title is still with Mifflinburg Bank Corporate. Mr. Runkle recommended that Borough Council allow him to contact Mifflinburg Bank Corporate (Mifflinburg Bank & Trust Company) to convince them to sign-off on the title and then complete a deed from the Borough to the Borough for the remaining parcel with a clean legal description based on the survey prepared by Mr. Alan Wagner, Wagner's Surveying. Then if the Borough decides to sale the property down the road, they won't have to address the title issue at that time. Mr. Runkle expressed that the Borough is fortunate that the business on the title still exists and they don't have to locate heirs to resolve this matter. Borough Council unanimously approved Mr. Runkle's recommendation.

Mr. Brouse called an executive session to discuss personnel matters. An executive session was held from 10:02 PM to 10:24 PM.

Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich

MOTION: To authorize a \$0.75/hr merit raise to Mr. David Moroskie's hourly rate; increasing his hourly rate from \$19.60/hr to \$20.35/hr for recognition of his expanded performance.

Yes - Mr. Steese, Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Brouse

No - None

971	Motion by: Betsy K. Robertson	
971	Second by: Benjaman M. Dietrich	
973	booma by. Donjaman M. Dioanen	
974	MOTION: To authorize a salary increase to Mrs. Margaret A. Metzger's salary; increasing her	
975	salary to \$65,000.00/yr effective with the next pay based on a survey of other Borough Manager's	
976	salaries in the area.	
977		
978	Yes - Mr. Dietrich, Mr. Rohland, Mrs. Robertson, Mr. Snook, Mr. Steese, Mr. Brouse	
979		
980	No - None	
981		
982		
983	Mr. Rohland informed Borough Council that Mr. Hall Solomon contacted him a few months ago	
984	regarding doing something with the Memorial Monument. A discussion was held; Mrs. Metzger stated	
985	that she would contact Mr. Solomon.	
986 987		
988	Motion by: Michael E. Snook	
989	Motion by. Michael E. Bilook	
990	MOTION: To adjourn the Mifflinburg Borough Council meeting.	
991	17.0 110111 10 Hayouth the Hammoning Donothy.	
992	Approved via unanimous voice vote.	
993	••	
994		
995	Meeting adjourned at 10:28 PM.	
996		
997	Respectfully Submitted,	
998		
999		
1000	Misty L. Ross	
1001	Assistant Borough Secretary	

.